Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held September 14, 2010
Present:
Mayor:  Steve Golias



Council Members:  Brian Mielke, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Absent:
Council Member:   Jim Grob

Also Present:  
City Attorney Tom Lehmann, Building Official Russ Wahl, Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner and City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Mayor Steve Golias opened the public meeting at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.
Minutes:  It was moved (Mielke/ Ralston) to accept the August 10, 2010 minutes as presented.  Passed 4-0.  Council Member Mielke requested the full name and title of persons being documented within the minutes, thereafter only use the last name.  The council will leave the August 10, 2010 minutes as they stand, but have this style take effect for the September 14, 2010 minutes. 

Approval of Agenda:  Motioned by Ralston, seconded by Perron to approve the agenda as presented.  Passed 4-0.

Disbursements/ Transfers:  It was moved (Ralston/Perron) to accept the Treasurer’s Report with the transfers and disbursements as listed.  Passed 4-0.

Transfer from Sewer Fund to General Fund
$  1, 106.97
General Fund:

Met Council—Wastewater charge for Oct.

$  1,303.99

Lehmann & Lutter—Attorney Fees for Aug.

$  2,500.00

Kim Perron—Snow Removal



$     802.00

City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire

$  6,451.00

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals

$     140.00

Xcel Energy—Street Lights 8/03-9/02

$     332.74

Jennifer Bruestle—Copies, postage


$     138.52

                              & Phone Service




Lillie Suburban Newspapers—Notice & Ord.
$       33.26

Joan Perron—Election Judge



$     145.83

Jan Golias—Election Judge



$     158.33

Melody Rasmussen—Election Judge


$     158.33

Donna Wanschura—Election Judge


$     155.83

Paychex—payroll services (58.02/ 80.50/ 80.50)
$     219.02

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary


$     500.00

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary


$     500.00
Enterprise Fund:

Nitti Sanitation—Park Sept. Garbage P/U

$       45.37

Xcel Energy—7/22/10-8/22/10


$         9.19

Olin Grass Cutting




$     750.00

Biffs—Porta Potty
7/28-8/24


$       71.29
Discuss/Approve Off-Sale Liquor License for Elizabeth Ryan to be located at 1351 Sibley Memorial Highway:
Elizabeth Ryan and her husband Mr. Ryan were present to discuss their request for an off-sale liquor license.  Mrs. Elizabeth Ryan would plan to open an online grocery/wine and spirit delivery service, which would provide service to Mendota, Mendota Heights and the St. Paul area.  Their service would allow customers to place their orders online, and then Mrs. Ryan’s company would fax their order to Kortes Grocery located in St. Paul, where Mrs. Ryan’s employees would pick up the items and deliver the goods to customers within an hour time frame.  Therefore, the business location at 1351 Sibley Memorial Highway would only house the wine and spirits for delivery.  This location would not provide walk-up liquor sales.
Mrs. Ryan stated customers would have to place their order online, using a credit card, and then when the delivery is made, the customer would have to present their credit card that was used to make the online payment with a valid picture I.D.  This I.D. verification process would ensure their delivery drivers do not deliver alcohol to underage individuals.  Mrs. Ryan also stated the delivery drivers have the discretion to refuse service upon delivery if the delivery drivers believe the alcohol would be given to underage individuals.

Mayor Golias inquired as to how the Best Practices Policy would apply to Mrs. Ryan’s liquor license.  Chief Aschenbrenner will research this situation to see how the state statute would apply.  Once Chief Aschenbrenner gathers the necessary information, the city council will then develop a Best Practices Policy specifically designed for this type of establishment.

Council Member Ralston asked if Mrs. Elizabeth Ryan would provide delivery services to local hotels/ motels.  Mrs. Elizabeth Ryan’s husband, Mr. Ryan, stated he would consider providing this service.  Council Member Ralston also asked if Mrs. Ryan would utilize an electronic device to swipe a customer drivers’ license to ensure the individual was of age, with a legitimate I.D.  Mrs. Ryan stated she inquired into purchasing this device, but has not heard back from the company selling this product.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated if Mrs. Ryan utilized this electronic device, the use of the device would eliminate 3 other requirements of the Best Practices Policies.

Mrs. Ryan stated some renovation work will be completed prior to their business opening.  Russ Wahl stated the bathrooms need to be accessible, and the Fire Marshall will need to complete an inspection.  Mayor Golias asked what security measures are currently in place at 1351 Sibley Memorial Highway.  Mrs. Ryan stated the liquor will be locked in coolers within the building, the building will be locked, and a security system is being utilized for the building.  Council Member Ralston asked what age the delivery drivers would be.  Mr. Ryan stated the two delivery drivers would be 22 years of age, but as business progresses, the age of their employees may range from 18-20, as the law allows.
Mrs. Ryan stated she would hope to launch her new delivery service, Go Grocery Go! on November 1, 2010.  The council informed Mrs. Ryan she would have to pay $600.00 for an off-sale liquor license, and $125.00 for a business license.  The City of Mendota does not offer prorated licenses.  

Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Perron to accept the business license and off sale liquor license of Go Grocery Go! owned by Elizabeth Ryan, based on the following conditions:

1.   Successfully obtain an off-sale liquor license within the City of Mendota.

2. Maintain an alarm system.

3. Maintain exterior security lighting.

4. No external signage except for on the doors.

5. Taxes and fees owed to the City of Mendota for the property located at 1351 Sibley Memorial Highway are current.

Passed 4-0.

Approve Resolution 10-06:  Resolution of Initial Support for the Mississippi River Trail Bicycle Route:  Council Member Ralston does not believe government spending should occur when there is currently a deficit.  Therefore, Council Member Ralston is not in agreement with spending additional funds for a bicycle route.  In addition, Mayor Golias believes the terminology used within the proposed guidelines for the route, such as “ground-truthing” misleads city officials as its definition is not commonly known or distinguishable.

Motioned by Mielke, seconded by Perron to approve Resolution 10-06.  Failed 2-2.

Approve Resolution 10-07 to adopt Preliminary Tax Levy for 2011: 

As per the request of Council Member Mielke, Chief Aschenbrenner will review the police contract with the City of Mendota to look specifically at the number of police calls to determine if adjustments can be made to the City of Mendota’s police billing.  Based on the projected income shortfall for the City of Mendota, City Attorney Tom Lehmann decreased his annual salary of $30,000 to $24,000.  Clerk Bruestle also eliminated the payroll services offered through Paychex, and will begin to perform the payroll services as part of her clerk duties.  Council Member Ralston recommended the council discontinue payment to the governing board, except for the Road Commissioner.  Motioned by Golias, seconded by Ralston to accept the Preliminary Tax Levy for 2011, to be set at $151,860.  Passed 4-0. 

Public Comment:  Public comment opened at 9:42 p.m.  Public comment closed at 9:42 p.m.
Council Comment:
Council Member Ralston:  Council Member Ralston suggested a “meet the candidates” meeting to be held at the VFW prior to the 2010 General Election.  Council Member Mielke stated he will be participating in a City of Mendota Candidate Forum to be held Thursday, September 23 from 8:00 p.m. to 8:30 p.m., which will be televised on Channel 14, to be replayed on channel 14, as well as available online.  Council Member Ralston inquired as to the progress Mr. Bob Hop has made to the removal of his garage.  Building Official Russ Wahl stated Mr. Hop removed the roof and will continue removing the car port section of the garage.  Council Member Ralston stated he is anxious to hear about the October 4th conciliation court meeting regarding Axel’s nonpayment.

Council Member Mielke:  No Comment.

Council Member Perron:  No comment.

Mayor Golias:  Mayor Golias stated the city mail would be available for review.

Staff Comment:
Building Official Russ Wahl:  Building Official Russ Wahl stated Bob Hop removed the roof of his garage.  Building Official Russ Wahl mentioned the trailer is still parked at the top of 4th Street, and individuals continue to live in the trailer.  Clerk Bruestle will send written notice to Skip Radke indicating the individuals will need to vacate the trailer because it is not a permissible to occupy the trailer as a residence.  Building Official Russ Wahl asked if Landmark Fence placed a sign on the metal pole on their property.  The council informed Building Official Russ Wahl a sign had not been placed on the pole.  Building Official Russ Wahl was contacted by the Mdewakanton Dakota Community informing him they have not had access to water for 3-4 weeks.  Building Official Russ Wahl will contact Dakota County to determine if the building is unfit for human habitation.  Council Member Joan Perron noticed appliances being moved into the basement of 360 G Street, giving the appearance of someone renting the basement of 360 G Street.  Building Official Russ Wahl stated the basement of 360 G Street is finished, but relatives of the property owner are living in the basement and there is no intention of renting the basement out.  Building Official Russ Wahl stated Kevin Lynch has been cleaning up the yard and putting drainage around his house at 360 G Street.  Building Official Russ Wahl also stated a new roof will be placed on the back half of 1351 Sibley Memorial Highway.
Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  Chief Aschenbrenner stated 60 people attended the Best Practices Meeting held on August 31st, with all 3 City of Mendota businesses represented at the meeting.  City Attorney Tom Lehmann and Chief Aschenbrenner will visit with representatives from all three businesses to sign the Best Practices Policies.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated on September 28th there will be a prescription drug turn in program to take place at 1 Mendota Road in West St. Paul.  Chief Aschenbrenner also stated the Citizens Academy will begin this week.  Chief Aschenbrenner informed the council the Mendota Heights Police Department cut $50,000 from the police budget by utilizing a new software program, in addition to updating police policies, procedures and manuals.

City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  City Attorney Tom Lehmann informed the council the conciliation court hearing for Axel’s nonpayment will take place on October 4, 2010 at 9:00 a.m.  Attorney Lehmann will notify interested parties of the date, time and location to be at the court hearing to provide witness testimony.

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed the council St. Paul Regional Water Services will begin their water meter change out program in 2013; therefore, Clerk Bruestle will begin to notify City of Mendota residents with city water of this program at the end of 2012.  Also, Clerk Bruestle informed the council Election Judge Training will take place on October 5th, 7th and 14th.

There being no further business, it was moved (Mielke/ Perron) to adjourn the meeting at 10:04.  Passed 4-0. 
